From Like-Minded to Like-Acting: The EU-ROK Strategic Partnership in Times of Crisis

Francesca Frassineti , Visiting Research Fellow, Asan Institute for Policy Studies

The year 2023 marked the 60th anniversary of the establishment of diplomatic ties between the Republic of Korea (South Korea) and the European Union (EU). From early beginnings to upgraded bilateral ties in the form of a strategic partnership in 2010, this relationship has developed into a comprehensive and valuable link between the two parties. South Korea is the only country with which the EU has concluded key agreements covering all three pillars of economic, political, and security affairs (e.g., Free Trade Agreement, Political Framework Agreement, and Crisis Management Participation Agreement), flanked by a number of specific agreements in several fields. Providing the institutional structure to the bilateral relationship, these agreements reflect and advance the normative alignment between two like-minded polities. The concept of advancing particular values within foreign policy practice is a signature policy of the prosecutor turned incumbent President Yoon Suk-yeol.

The pledge to pursue a holistic values-based approach and thus to conduct a "responsible and contributive diplomacy" is the most recent iteration of the Korean conservatives' ambition to raise the country's profile in global governance. While an emphasis on liberal democratic values has been a common theme among successive administrations, Yoon stands out in his more overt declarations of Seoul's responsibility to enforcing individual freedoms, human rights, and the rule of law on a global stage. Such conceptions of statecraft derived on the basis of norms and values aligns closely with those of the EU, which does not only advocate for the aforementioned principles—alongside peace and democracy—but is also viewed within international affairs as a representative model for them. As lan Manners has argued, the EU is best understood as a "normative power" whose influence over the international order rests upon its ability to redefine what is normal in global politics.³

In spite of economic cooperation being the most developed and productive form of interaction within this partnership, over the last six years, both ends of the Eurasian continent have shown steadfast commitment to expand the comprehensive collaboration largely in response to the changing global landscape. Following the presidential inauguration in May 2022, the Yoon administration sent a special envoy to the EU and Europe in continuity with Moon Jae-in, who was the first South Korean president ever to do so. Showing that Moon's decision was not a one-off, the move of the then-newly elected president suggests that strengthening bilateral relations with Brussels is viewed by both sides of the political spectrum as beneficial for South Korea's national interests. In turn, South Korea is high on the European chancelleries' agendas, much more than before as the number of European embassies in Seoul has increased with four more that have been opened between 2020 and 2024 (i.e., Estonia, Lithuania, Slovenia, and Luxembourg). As the Yoon administration has pivoted more clearly towards the West and the US, the South Korea-EU relationship has evolved to become more multifaceted but at the

same time has also increasingly come to be dominated by security and geopolitical issues beyond purely economic matters.

Economic Security in the Context of US-China Strategic Rivalry

The last decade has been marked by an array of challenges to the EU and South Korea both as individual actors but also as partners, including the increasingly contentious relationship between the world's two largest economies, politicization of the COVID-19 pandemic, the global semiconductor industry becoming a matter of crucial geopolitical importance, and the weaponization of gas supplies after Russia's re-invasion of Ukraine in 2022. Unlike other major economies, it took time before the concept of economic security could take center stage in the EU. Russia's aggression against Ukraine has shown Europeans the high cost of its excessive reliance on Russian energy supplies, forcing Brussels to hurry to compensate for the wasted time and reduce this type of overdependency.

It is within the broader context of the all-encompassing strategic competition between the United States and China that the central question of how to chart a path forward for effective regional and global engagement that balances security concerns and openness has emerged for both Brussels and Seoul. For the European Commission, this has meant engaging in a profoundly necessary political debate for the first time in its history on how to link security considerations and 'derisking' measures with its economic relations with other players around the world, in other words, how Europeans can respond to China's race to become a technology innovation superpower and Washington's resolve to slow down its pace. The Economic Security Strategy that was unveiled in June 2023 is based on three principles: the to promote the competitiveness of its economy, to diversify when needed to address critical dependencies that could be used to harm the EU's interests, and to partner with like-minded countries. As part of this three-pillar approach to EU economic security, in January 2024, the Commission adopted five initiatives, namely, (1) enhancing foreign investment screening, (2) improving export control coordination, (3) discussing risks associated with outbound investments with key stakeholders, (4) exploring means of expanding support towards dual-use technology research and development, and (5) prompting the European Council to recommend enhanced research security measures.

Such measures have been devised as a means of ensuring the EU's economic security while still upholding the openness of trade, investment, and research through **partnering** with the broadest possible range of countries to advance shared security interests. Seoul has thus emerged as a key partner to Brussels in this realm, not only on the basis of a mutually beneficial economic relationship but also because of a shared commitment to the same underlying norms and values. Self-identifying as "like-minded" partners is particularly relevant in the field of trade policy standardization. One such example is in the contentious domain of digital economy with the main normative values repeatedly underlined by the EU being consumer protection and the safe and ethical use of emerging technologies, which oftentimes contrasts with core partners like the US. Yet, in the case of South Korea, there has been a remarkable convergence as seen in the EU-ROK Digital Partnership launched on November 28, 2022 that embraces "human-centric digitalization." This expression conveys the idea that maintaining an open market in digital services should take into account the ethical implications of the Internet of Things and should therefore not come to the detriment of citizens' interests, particularly in terms of the use of personal data. Such convergences between the EU and South Korea can also be seen at the geostrategic level, particularly in relation

to the broader issues of economic and supply chain resilience, which have emerged as a pressing consideration as a result of the increasing frequency of economic coercion being deployed as a foreign policy tool by the Chinese leadership.

Joint or coordinated actions to counter coercive economic practices have thus become one of the main priorities for the EU's strategic partnerships with Indo-Pacific countries with particular reference to "the sustainable extraction and processing of critical raw materials, necessary for the green and digital transitions." In the case of both Brussels and Seoul, the primary response has been to embrace de-risking in lieu of decoupling so as to strengthen their hand against Beijing but without necessarily engaging in open confrontation. This has meant developing an awareness of vulnerabilities and translating that knowledge into concrete actions that mitigate the risk of being too exposed to a particular dependency that ultimately undermines economic and national security considerations. Within the EU, derisking from China and diversifying towards South Korea in relation to mitigating supply chain disruptions to new and emerging critical technologies have taken place both at an institutional and nation-state level not only because Korea is a technological powerhouse but because they share the same norms and principles. Against the backdrop of a new geoeconomic reality of economic coercion as an everlooming threat, two examples best capture the strategic relevance of the EU's trade ties with South Korea at the level of individual member-states. Developments in the semiconductor and electric vehicle (EV) battery industries highlight the delicate balancing act that derisking entails and the challenges that both the EU (and its individual member-states) and South Korea must navigate in their quest for economic security in a time of increasingly fractious US-China relations.

Semiconductors have become central in the technological arms race between the United States and China which has caught both suppliers and consumers of the electronic component within the crossfire. 11 In an effort to mitigate the fallout of great power competition, the Netherlands and South Korea established a strategic partnership on November 17, 2022 with a strong emphasis on "strengthening existing collaboration between the two countries' semi-conductor industries and expressed their intention to support the private sector in order to sustain a resilient supply chain in that sector.*12 This has since translated into the signing of a series of deals worth more than KRW 1 trillion (EUR 673 million) between the Dutch manufacturer ASML—the sole manufacturer of extreme ultraviolet lithography machinery used to design and manufacture cutting-edge semiconductors—and the Korean semiconductor manufacturers Samsung and SK Hynix, who are global players in their own right within the high-tech industry. 13 This expansion of bilateral relations has been expressly driven by a desire by the public and private sectors to minimize disruption to the status quo given that China remains a major producer of semiconductor components in more mundane technologies such as automobiles and consumer goods as well as a consumer of more advanced chips that it is unable to manufacture itself. 14 While both countries continue to seek means of obtaining a form of digital sovereignty, they have both also faced the same increasing pressure from Washington to mirror the export controls imposed by the Biden administration in 2022 in an effort to limit China's access to more advanced semiconductors.

The Netherlands has since imposed additional export measures clearly aimed at China—but explicitly insisting that the controls were "country-neutral"—from September 1, 2023 following an agreement struck with the United States and Japan. Seoul meanwhile continues to deliberate over whether to acquiesce to Washington's request that they impose similar export controls and thus reinforce their pre-existing security alliance but in turn damage relations with its largest trading partner.

Similarly, in the case of lithium-ion batteries and fuel cells for EVs, there has also been the practice of friendshoring between the EU and South Korea as a means of reducing reliance on China. These measures began with South Korean battery manufacturers LG Energy Solution, Samsung SDI, and SK On establishing EV battery plants in Poland and Hungary in 2017 that continue to supply European manufacturers like Volkswagen and BMW. But since then, Korean car manufacturers Hyundai and KIA Motors have also opened and operated factories specifically building EVs in Czechia and Slovakia while Hyundai Mobis is slated to build a new battery plant in Spain in 2024. Alongside the aforementioned manufacturers gaining a high level of access to the EU—the second-largest market for electric vehicles behind the US—individual member-states have also benefited from the profits of secondary exports as key manufacturing hubs for Korean batteries.

This intensification of the regional bloc's partnership with Korea has been particularly important given the centrality of reducing vehicular emissions as part of its goal of achieving net-zero carbon dioxide emissions by 2050 but also concerns about the potential of becoming as dependent on Chinese suppliers for batteries as member-states were on Russian energy resources before the war in Ukraine. Though Korean battery manufacturers have recently lost their substantial market share from 70.6% of the European EV market in 2021 to 57% in 2022 due to Chinese competitors offering much cheaper alternatives as a result of domestic oversupply, a commitment to shared values is likely to reverse the trend. The EU's implementation of the Critical Raw Materials Act and the Batteries Regulation which have an emphasis on limiting dependence on critical minerals to below 65% and reducing carbon emissions, will ultimately benefit South Korea given its own moves to diversify its sources of critical minerals for EV batteries and its more stringent approach to controlling emissions during the production process.

Green Partnership in the Pacific

At the EU-Korea Summit in 2023, the two sides identified three more pillars through which they were willing to work in the next phase of the relationship: (1) digital partnership, (2) security, and (3) green partnership. Alongside environmental considerations within their domestic boundaries, both the EU and South Korea have articulated a shared commitment towards tackling anthropogenic climate change as a global issue. Climate change should be understood not only in sectoral terms but has increasingly become a major component of foreign policy for the two partners. This is particularly evident in the case of the Pacific Islands, where both partners are actively attempting to put into practice their shared views regarding the environment. Yet, despite the substantial benefits of taking a coordinated approach, EU and South Korean policymaking has largely operated on individual terms, which currently represents a weakness but should also be viewed as an opportunity. In the first instance, both partners have a point of comparison in relation to their respective strategies to draw lessons on which approaches have worked (or not) and thus develop stronger policies moving forward. Moreover, striving for more coordination represents a win-win-win for all parties involved given the efficiencies and optimization that can be implemented in practical measures while at the same time widening and deepening relations through the establishment of new cooperation mechanism and the improvement of existing ones.

But before drawing any particular lessons, we must first get a clearer understanding of recent and existing frameworks of Brussels' and Seoul's initiatives towards the Pacific Islands Countries (PICs). The EU has had a longer-standing Pacific policy as articulated in "Towards a Renewed EU-Pacific Development Partnership" set out by the EU Commission and the

High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy but which has since been modified as part of the "EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo Pacific." This strategy towards the Pacific has largely been couched within the imperative of economic development, with the EU serving as a major provider of financial support to the region with the 2021-2027 budget for official development assistance (ODA) amounting to EUR750 million at the same time as the European Investment Bank provides EUR763 million in loans. Furthermore, aligned with its own status as a supranational organisation, the EU's engagement with Pacific Island nations has prioritized regionalism and multilateralism through a partnership agreement with the Organisation of the African, Caribbean, and Pacific States since 1971 and through serving as a dialogue partner of the Pacific Islands Forum from 1991 onwards.

Environmental policies are at the forefront of Brussels' approach with distinct recognition of the particular vulnerability of the PICs to the impact of climate change. This has translated into a centering of efforts around climate change in all policy areas as well as biodiversity and environmental protection stewardship through the Team Europe Initiative on Green-Blue Alliance for the Pacific launched in 2021 at COP26 in Glasgow. The Green-Blue Alliance is a partnership between the EU and Pacific Islands countries that came with an initial EUR197 million financial package aimed at advancing "ambitious sustainable efforts both in terms of climate ambition, disaster risk reduction, ocean governance and environmental protection" in support of facilitating the Pacific Islands Forum's 2050 Strategy for the Blue Pacific Continent. 26

In the case of South Korea as a contrast, a burgeoning partnership with the fourteen PICs is another relatively recent development but one which appears to be making up for the lost time entailed by Moon Jae-in's New Southern Policy (NSP). This was a consequence of ASEAN and India serving as the focal point of South Korean efforts under the NSP, which translated into a corresponding neglect of other areas such as the Pacific Islands. The Yoon administration's active expansion into the Pacific through bilateral, multilateral, and regional measures is tied intimately with both its own domestic imperative of South Korea becoming a Global Pivotal State but also with its renewed trilateral partnership with the United States and Japan, who are bolstering their own efforts to (re)engage with the PICs. Alongside a robust diplomatic presence with the region through its current network of embassies with plans to open a new diplomatic mission to the Marshall Islands, Yoon organized the Korea-Pacific Islands Summit held in Seoul in May 2023.²⁹ In the joint statement issued by Yoon and his Pacific Islands counterparts entitled "A Partnership in Pursuit of Freedom, Peace and Prosperity for a Resilient Pacific" following the meeting, those in attendance devoted significant sections of the text towards acknowledging the climate emergency declared by the Pacific Islands Forum in 2022 and the need to "mitigate and adapt to the impacts of climate change, which remains the single greatest threat to the livelihoods, security and wellbeing of the peoples of the Pacific." They outlined the necessity of tackling the challenge of the climate crisis through a suite of measures including climate financing and technology transfer for renewable energy projects, improving monitoring and prediction systems, disaster risk management and resilience measures, and biodiversity conservation efforts.

Seoul's tangible commitment to assisting the region is reflected in the scaling up of South Korean ODA to Pacific Island nations to \$39.9 million by 2027 from a very low base in 2023 of approximately \$15 million to the entire region of Oceania, which also includes Australia and New Zealand. Alongside more direct bilateral measures, South Korea has also increased its involvement in indirect regional-level initiatives that have largely been led by the United States. This has included the previously mentioned Trilateral Partnership on the Indo-Pacific that has since been reinforced and expanded

following the August 2023 Camp David Summit, which has prioritised buttressing Pacific regionalism and cooperating to tackle the priority areas of climate change, unlawful fishing, and economic development. 33 In relation to climate change specifically, this has also involved Seoul's endorsement of the Pacific Islands Forum's 2050 Strategy for the Blue Pacific Continent and its accession in 2023 as a partner nation in the informal Partners in the Blue Pacific mechanism founded by Australia, Japan, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States to support the Pacific Islands in achieving their 2050 targets. 34 The disjointed individual approaches taken by the EU and South Korea towards tackling climate change as an extension of their foreign policies despite having aligned objectives and underlying principles can also be seen in relation to their broader strategic approaches to the Indo-Pacific as a whole.

Embracing the Indo-Pacific as a Strategic Space for the EU-Korea Relationship

Another sign of growing convergence as part of EU-Korea relations is a commitment to engage constructively with the Indo-Pacific amid its rise as a strategic space. Both the EU and South Korea had pledged to advocate for inclusive multilateralism as the preferred approach to implement their respective strategies for cooperation in the Indo-Pacific region. The origins of this alignment have been favored by a palatable shift in South Korea's foreign policy stance, with the domestic transition from a progressive administration to the incumbent conservative government. In particular, the latter's willingness to not only deploy the terminology of the "Indo-Pacific" but to make it a major element of South Korean foreign policy represents a more overt alignment on one side of the current iteration of strategic competition between the West and China. South Korea's relatively late articulation—despite being a country located within the Indo-Pacific—of its own national imperative with regards to the region came about in the 2022 Strategy for a Free, Prosperous, and Peaceful Indo-Pacific Region White Paper. Seoul's foreign policy approach in this context has been self-characterized as being underpinned by the core principles of inclusiveness, trust, and reciprocity but should also be understood within a broader context of South Korea's deepening cooperation with Washington and Tokyo.

As part of ambitions towards developing the ROK into a "Global Pivotal State," Yoon articulated his country's commitment to ensuring the regional status quo at the November 2022 ASEAN Summit held in Cambodia in advance of the aforementioned white paper's release. The South Korean commitment to the conception of a "Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP)" primarily advanced by Japan and the United States can also be seen in its involvement in the Trilateral Partnership for the Indo-Pacific. In the Phnom Penh statement released by Yoon, President Biden, and Prime Minister Kishida announcing the development of this new trilateral mechanism, the three leaders recommitted to a "partnership guided by shared values, driven by innovation, and committed to shared prosperity and security." In embracing the FOIP and thus aligning itself not only with Tokyo and Washington but with the EU and several of its member-states as well who have released their own strategies towards the Indo-Pacific with a similar commitment, South Korea is thus signaling a clear intent in taking a larger role in international affairs. But constraints imposed by domestic and international developments have meant that Seoul's ambitions have remained primarily in the realm of intent with few concrete actions having been taken since the release of its strategy.

Nevertheless, there is a clear demonstration of Brussels' assigning particular importance to Seoul as a partner within the Indo-Pacific region in a range of strategic areas. Of various partners within the Indo-Pacific itself, South Korea was featured

most prominently by far in the EU "Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific," appearing fourteen times across the document and overshadowing fellow regional powers such as Australia and Indonesia. As part of this, the EU envisions a series of measures primarily related to high technology including advancing cybersecurity measures and data protection as well as constructing better and more diversified supply chains such as in the case of semiconductors and other critical hardware. Yet, the ultimate focus of much of this activity has been in the realm of traditional security, with a prime focus on conventional defense cooperation between the EU and Korea on a regional level but also on a bilateral basis between individual member-states within the bloc.

The ever-present issue of a nuclear-armed North Korea and the threat it poses on the Korean Peninsula and beyond continues to be a recurring aspect of security considerations in the EU-South Korea relationship, with non-proliferation and disarmament remaining high on the list for both parties. 37 On a bilateral basis with individual nation-states, South Korea has also come to develop issue-based ties on particular security problems including cyber-security with the Netherlands as explored further above, maritime security with France, Germany, and the United Kingdom, 38 and through weapons exports of small arms, tanks, artillery, and fighter jet aircraft with Estonia, Finland, Poland, and Norway. 29 Combined with broader US-China strategic competition and Russia's ongoing war against Ukraine, this has also prompted a closer alignment between Seoul and the other major security player based in Brussels, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), of which all but four EU member-states—Austria, Cyprus, Ireland, and Malta—are members. On July 11, 2023, during the annual NATO summit held in Vilnius, Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg and Yoon upgraded bilateral relations to an Individually Tailored Partnership Programme (ITPP) which covers eleven areas of cooperation including regular dialogues and consultation, non-proliferation, emerging technologies and cyber defense, anti-terrorism, political-military connectivity, equipment interoperability, participation in military exercises, cooperation in science and technology, security responses to climate change, women's participation in international affairs, and public diplomacy. 40 As Stoltenberg outlined in his remarks to Yoon, NATO and its members "value the partnership with you [South Korea] because security is not regional, security is global ... What happens in the Indo-Pacific matters for Europe and what happens in Europe matters for the Indo-Pacific."41

It is within this context of entangled global security considerations that Seoul has become increasingly involved in the conflict in Ukraine in a variety of ways. In the first instance, it has applied a series of unilateral economic measures against Russia in March 2022⁴² and recently levying a fresh round of sanctions against Russian vessels, organizations, and individuals for participating in arms trading with North Koreans in April 2024,⁴³ joining the EU in advancing economic pressure on the Putin regime. South Korea has also been a steady supplier of aid to Ukraine, pledging a \$2.3 billion package for reconstruction projects and humanitarian assistance alongside sending non-lethal items and equipment such as mine clearance devices, bulletproof vests, and helmets.⁴⁴ The South Korean defense industry has also been a central player in rearming EU and NATO member-states who have been supplying arms and ammunition to Kyiv at a faster rate than traditional arms exporters like the United States, France, and Germany can deliver replacements. The 2022 initial mega-deal signed between Poland and South Korea for 1,000 K2 tanks, 672 K9 self-propelled howitzers, 288 K239 Chunmoo missile launchers, and 48 FA50 light combat aircraft worth \$12.6 billion has opened the door for further arms deals amid a high level of interest from a range of Central and Eastern European countries who are seeking to expand and modernize their forces as Russian threat looms large.

Despite expressing a steadfast commitment to the underlying principles of supporting Kyiv's fight for sovereignty and maintaining the international rules-based order, Seoul has refrained from directly supplying Ukrainian forces with lethal weapons, equipment, and ammunition. While under its Foreign Trade Act South Korea is forbidden to export arms to governments that are involved in wars, its reluctance has been motivated more by fears that direct weapons supply to Ukraine could prompt Moscow to assist Pyongyang to develop its conventional and nuclear weapons program further. This has been a significant point of divergence with its EU partners, who alongside Washington and London, have been putting pressure on the Yoon administration to change its stance and supply much needed arms and ammunition. Vladimir Putin's June 2024 visit to North Korea and the subsequent signing of a mutual defense treaty may change the strategic calculus for South Korea with National Security Adviser Chang Ho-jin hinting that the Yoon administration is in the process of reconsidering its longstanding policy of not supplying Ukraine with lethal weapons. Doing so would put Seoul in lockstep with many of its partners in Europe and North America, creating the deeper security ties that it has been seeking. But at the same time, this could also translate into retaliation from Moscow, who has already communicated that any moves to supply weapons to Ukraine would result in "decisions which are unlikely to please the current leadership of South Korea."

Conclusion

The EU-Republic of Korea relationship has advanced significantly since the opening of diplomatic relations of 1963 but has particularly accelerated in recent years due to a convergence between the two parties on a range of global issues. Likemindedness and the ability to create mutually beneficial structures, institutions, and processes particularly in the economic realm have underpinned their partnership, but there is more that could be done in a range of other spheres. In particular, despite much talk about the importance of security cooperation, there is a need to translate discussions into concrete actions beyond piecemeal and bilateral efforts between individual EU member-states and South Korea. The fact that both Brussels and Seoul have the material capabilities and a strong pre-existing diplomatic relationship means that security cooperation between them is a realistic possibility. Given contemporary challenges and those yet to come, comprehensive and coordinated action from the EU and South Korea on the basis of normative values would go a long way in helping to create a more sustainable and effective international system.

- 1. Tereza Novotná, Thomas Christiansen, and Moosung Lee, "EU-Korea Relations at 60: Managing Cooperation in the Context of Great Power Rivalry," *Asia Europe Journal*, Vol. 21, No. 4 (2023): 481–92.
- 2. Office of National Security, "The Yoon Suk Yeol Administration's National Security Strategy: Global Pivotal State for Freedom, Peace, and Prosperity" (Seoul: Office of the President of the Republic of Korea, 2023).
- 3. Ian Manners, "Normative Power Europe: A Contradiction in Terms?" *Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 40, No. 2 (2002): 238–40.

- 4. François Chimits et al., "European Economic Security: Current Practices and Further Development," In-Depth Analysis Requested by the INTA Committee (Brussels: Policy Department, Directorate-General for External Policies of the European Parliament, 2024).
- 5. European Commission, "Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council on European Economic Security Strategy," June 20, 2023, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/? uri=CELEX%3A52023JC0020&qid=1687525961309.
- 6. European Commission, "New Initiatives to Strengthen Economic Security," January 24, 2024, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_24_363.
- 7. Julia Grubler, "Standardisation Among the Like-Minded: The EU-Asia Case," in Francesco G. Duina and Crina Viju-Miljusevic, eds., *Standardizing the World: EU Trade Policy and the Road to Convergence* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2023), 217–44.
- 8. European Commission, "Republic of Korea EU Joint Statement," June 27, 2023, https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/news/republic-korea-eu-joint-statement.
- 9. Josep Borrell, 'The EU and the Indo-Pacific: Partners for a More Stable and Prosperous World," *The Strategist*, February 2, 2024, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-eu-and-the-indo-pacific-partners-for-a-more-stable-and-prosperous-world/.
- 10. David Hundt, Baogang He, and Dominic Simonelli, "South Korea's '3-D' Problem: De-Risking and Diversifying in Response to China's Economic Coercion," *Korea Europe Review: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Politics, Society, and Economics*, No. 5 (December 11, 2023), https://www.korea-europe-review.org/index.php/ker/article/view/29; Andreea Brinza et al., "EU-China Relations: De-Risking or de-Coupling the Future of the EU Strategy towards China," Study Requested by the AFET Committee (Brussels: Policy Department, Directorate-General for External Policies of the European Parliament, 2024).
- 11. Don Weinland, "The Tech War between America and China Is Just Getting Started," *The Economist*, November 18, 2022, https://www.economist.com/the-world-ahead/2022/11/18/the-tech-war-between-america-and-china-is-just-getting-started.
- 12. Government of the Netherlands, "Joint Statement on the Establishment of a Strategic Partnership between the Government of the Republic of Korea and the Government of the Kingdom of the Netherlands," November 23, 2022, https://www.government.nl/documents/diplomatic-statements/2022/11/17/joint-statement-on-the-establishment-of-a-strategic-partnership-between-the-government-of-the-republic-of-korea-and-the-government-of-the-kingdom-of-the-netherlands.
- 13. Dong-hwan Ko, "Samsung, ASML to Invest W1 Trillion to Build Research Fab in Korea," *The Korea Times*, December 13, 2023, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/tech/2024/06/419_364996.html.

- 14. Friso Stevens, "With Chips on the Brain, Netherlands Seeks an Ally in South Korea," *The Diplomat*, January 8, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/01/with-chips-on-the-brain-netherlands-seeks-an-ally-in-south-korea/.
- 15. Government of the Netherlands, "Government publishes additional export measures for advanced semiconductor manufacturing equipment" (Ministerie van Algemene Zaken, June 30, 2023), https://www.government.nl/latest/news/2023/06/30/government-publishes-additional-export-measures-for-advanced-semiconductor-manufacturing-equipment; Pieter Haeck and Barbara Moens, "Dutch Cozy up to US with Controls on Exporting Microchip Kit to China," Politico, September 1, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/the-netherlands-limits-chinese-access-to-chips-tools-asml/.
- 16. "US Reportedly Presses South Korea to Tighten Chip Export Controls on China," Korea Pro, April 3, 2024, https://koreapro.org/2024/04/us-reportedly-presses-south-korea-to-tighten-chip-export-controls-on-china/.
- 17. Korean Culture and Information Service (KOCIS), "Korean Battery Makers Dominated EU Last Year: Ministry," Korea.net, https://www.korea.net/NewsFocus/Sci-Tech/view?articleId=209355; "Korean Battery Industry: Expansion to Europe," Radar (Seoul: Colliers Korea, 2023).
- 18. Jasmine Choi, "K-Battery's Overseas Production Share Surpasses 90%," *Business Korea*, April 16, 2024, https://www.businesskorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=215085.
- 19. Belén Carreño, "EU Risks Depending on China for Batteries after Quitting Russian Energy," Reuters, September 18, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/eu-may-become-hooked-china-batteries-it-was-russian-energy-paper-2023-09-17/.
- 20. Lee Ji-yoon, "Chinese EV Battery Makers Gobbling up Market Share from Korean Rivals," *The Korea Herald*, November 3, 2022, https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20221103000532.
- 21. Daniel Chiang, "South Korean Battery Industry Expected to Benefit from Europe's China Restrictions," *Digitimes Asia*, September 21, 2023, https://www.digitimes.com/news/a20230921PD205/south-korea-battery-europe.html; Anthony V Rinna, "South Korea-Ukraine Partnership Charged with Reenergising Europe's Battery Market," *East Asia Forum*, January 27, 2024, https://eastasiaforum.org/2024/01/27/south-korea-ukraine-partnership-charged-with-reenergising-europes-battery-market/; Hyonhee Shin, "South Korea's Yoon Suk-Yeol Pledges Closer Ties with Africa on Minerals and Trade," *The Japan Times*, June 4, 2024; Kim Eun-Jung, "S. Korea, Uzbekistan Sign Critical Mineral Supply Chain Agreement," Yonhap News Agency, June 14, 2024, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240614004552315.
- 22. European Council, European Union, and Government of the Republic of Korea, "Joint Statement EU-Republic of Korea Summit 2023," May 22, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement_23_2863.

- 23. European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, "Towards a Renewed EU-Pacific Development Partnership," March 21, 2012, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/? uri=CELEX%3A52012JC0006; High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, "The EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific," Joint Communication to the European Parliament and the Council (Brussels: European Commission, September 16, 2021).
- 24. European Union External Action Service, "European Union Action in the Pacific," https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/european-union-action-pacific_en.
- 25. Organisation of African, Caribbean, and Pacific States, https://www.oacps.org/about-us/; Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat, https://forumsec.org/partnerships.
- 26. European Union External Action Service, "EU Pacific Launch Green-Blue Alliance in Bid for Climate Neutrality," November 12, 2021, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/fiji/eu-pacific-launch-green-blue-alliance-bid-climate-neutrality_und?s=139.
- 27. Choe Wongi, "New Southern Policy': Korea's Newfound Ambition in Search of Strategic Autonomy," Asie. Visions (Institut français des relations internationales, January 2021).
- 28. Troy Stangarone, "South Korea's Deepening Ties with Pacific Island States," *The Diplomat*, September 26, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/09/south-koreas-deepening-ties-with-pacific-island-states/.
- 29. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Korea, "Diplomatic Missions: Asia-Pacific," 2024, https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/wpge/m_5756/contents.do; Kim Seung-yeon, "S. Korea to Establish New Diplomatic Missions in 12 Countries Next Year," Yonhap News Agency, November 7, 2023, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20231107007600315.
- 30. Office of the President of the Republic of Korea, "2023 Korea-Pacific Islands Leaders' Declaration: A Partnership in Pursuit of Freedom, Peace and Prosperity for a Resilient Pacific," May 29, 2023,

 https://www.president.go.kr/download/647538e7a22ab8yed=2abl.lKEwiiwl.eohPuGAxWydyl.lHHWS1DtkOEnoECBIOAO8usg
- 31. ODA Korea, "ODA Statistics," 2024, https://www.odakorea.go.kr/statistic/main?type=Stats#/tileLayout; Lee Haye-ah, "Yoon, Pacific Island Leaders Agree to Further Cooperation on Climate Crisis, Development," Yonhap News Agency, May 29, 2023, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20230529003600315.
- 32. Kyounghae Kim, "Korea-US Cooperation on Climate Change in the Pacific as Part of the Indo-Pacific Strategy," *Analysis from the East-West Center* 27, no. 164 (April 2024).
- 33. The White House, "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States," August 18, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/the-spirit-of-camp-david-

joint-statement-of-japan-the-republic-of-korea-and-the-united-states/.

- 34. Office of the President of the Republic of Korea, "Action Plan for Freedom, Peace and Prosperity in the Pacific 2023 Korea-Pacific Islands Summit," May 29, 2023, https://eng.president.go.kr/briefing/PPZpzzTA; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Korea, "Minister of Foreign Affairs Attends Partners in Blue Pacific Foreign Ministers Meeting," October 4, 2023, https://overseas.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5674/view.do?
 seq=320880&srchFr=&srchTo=&srchWord=&srchTp=&multi_itm_seq=0&itm_seq_1=0&itm_seq_1
- 35. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Korea, "Chayu, p'yonghwa, pŏnyŏngŭi indo-t'aep'yongyang chŏllyak [Strategy for a Free, Peaceful, and Prosperous Indo-Pacific Region]," December 28, 2022, https://www.mofa.go.kr/www/wpge/m_25838/contents.do.
- 36. The White House, "Phnom Penh Statement on US Japan Republic of Korea Trilateral Partnership for the Indo-Pacific," November 13, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/11/13/phnom-penh-statement-on-trilateral-partnership-for-the-indo-pacific/.
- 37. Ramon Pacheco Pardo and Jina Kim, "Nuclear Nonproliferation and Disarmament on the Korean Peninsula: Perspectives of EU and South Korea," in Nicola Casarini, ed., *EU–Korea Security Relations* (Oxon: Routledge, 2021).
- 38. Ramon Pacheco Pardo, "Europe and the Indo-Pacific: Why South Korea Is a Key Maritime Partner," KIMS Periscope (Seoul: Korea Institute for Maritime Strategy, January 25, 2022).
- 39. Paul McLeary and Lee Hudson, "Better Call Seoul: U.S. Watches Nervously as Europe Turns to South Korea for Weapons," Politico, November 1, 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2022/11/01/europe-south-korea-weapons-00064427. For a more detailed overview of Korean arms sales to Europe, see Francesca Frassineti, "South Korea's Greater Engagement with NATO and Europe: Becoming a Reliable Security Partner Through a Thriving Defense Industry," in National Committee on American Foreign Policy, *The Future of the Korean Peninsula and Beyond: Next Generation Policy Perspectives* (New York: National Committee on American Foreign Policy, 2022), 65–80.
- 40. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Korea, "Tailored partnership" with NATO to boost security cooperation," July 13, 2023, https://overseas.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5674/view.do?seq=320840.
- 41. Lee Haye-ah, "S. Korea, NATO Establish New Partnership for Cooperation in 11 Areas'," Yonhap News Agency, July 11, 2023, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20230711008400315.
- 42. Joori Roh, "South Korea Sets out Sanctions on Russian Banks, State Bonds," Reuters, March 1, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/article/business/south-korea-sets-out-sanctions-on-russian-banks-state-bonds-idUSL1N2V40MT/.

- 43. "South Korea, Japan Unveil Sanctions over Alleged Russia-North Korea Arms Trade," Reuters, May 24, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/south-korea-imposes-sanctions-north-koreans-two-russian-vessels-2024-05-24/.
- 44. Asami Terajima, "South Korea Pledges \$2.3 Billion in Aid for Ukraine," *The Kyiv Independent*, September 10, 2023, https://kyivindependent.com/south-korea-pledges-2-3-billion-in-aid-for-ukraine/.
- 45. Jeon Kyung-joo, "Pukhan-Rosia kongsaeng gwa Hanbando anboe taehan wihom," Korean Institute for Defense Analysis, April 26, 2022, http://www.kida.re.kr/frt/board/frtNormalBoardDetail.do?sidx=2184&idx=767&depth=2&lang=kr.
- 46. Christian Davies et al., "South Korean Defence Industry Rides Global Order Wave," *The Economist*, November 25, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/3416ae2b-d547-46a2-9d50-2ab89f0b3e23.
- 47. "Seoul Would Be Making 'a Big Mistake' If It Supplies Arms to Ukraine: Putin," *The Korea Times*, June 21, 2024, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2024/06/103_377119.html.

TAGS: economic security, European Union, human rights, Indo-Pacific strategy, US-China rivalry

THE ASAN INSTITUTE FOR POLICY STUDIES

Online ISSN 2288-5757

© Copyright The Asan Forum Limited. All Rights Reserved.

Asan Family Site